



Trader Commercial Combined Insurance Policy

Underwritten by CHINA TAIPING INSURANCE (UK) CO LTD

Thank you for choosing China Taiping Insurance (UK) Company Limited.

You are in good hands.

We are committed to delivering an excellent and sincere customer service so **we** can give **you** the peace of mind **you** deserve.

China Taiping Insurance (UK) Company Limited received its trading license in 1983 and commenced underwriting business on 1 October 1985 so **we** have over 30 years of experience in the UK market. **Our** parent company, China Taiping Insurance Company Limited, is a Chinese state-owned insurance company headquartered in Hong Kong.

We are authorised by the Prudential Regulation Authority (PRA) and Regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority (FCA) and Prudential Regulation Authority (PRA) in the UK to underwrite general insurance and reinsurance policies. Financial Services Register number: 202690.

We strictly adhere to the principals of prudent business underwriting and **we** transact business with the concept of 'Diligent Management and Sincere Service' in mind.

We have expert technical underwriters that fully understand **your** trade and **your** challenges as a business owner so **we** are confident that **we** can protect **your** business against the insured risks and give **you** the peace of mind **you** need.

We also have an excellent professionally trained in-house claims team who understand your needs and will diligently and sincerely listen to you so as to provide you with the best solutions to get your business back on track as soon as possible after a loss.

If **you** would like to find out more about **us** please visit **our** website at: www.uk.cntaiping.com

Yamei Yang

Chief Executive

China Taiping Insurance (UK) Company Ltd

(Registered in England and Wales – Company Registration no: 1766035)

CONTENTS

	Page
Introduction	2
Your Policy and Insuring Clause	4
Caring for Our Customers	5
General Conditions	6-8
Minimum Standards of Security	8
General Exceptions	9 – 10
General Claims Conditions	12
Excess	12
General Definitions	
Policy Sections Available	
Section 1 Contents	13 – 15
Section 2 Glass	16
Section 3 Loss of Trading Profit	17 – 18
Section 4 Money	19
Section 5 Personal Accident Assault	20 – 21
Section 6 Liability	22 – 25
Section 7 Goods in Transit	26
Section 8 Buildings	27 – 29
Section 9 All Risks	30
Section 10 Deterioration of Frozen Foods	31
Section 11 Failure of Extractor Unit	32
Section 12 Personal Accident/Sickness	35 – 40
Additional Services – Cyberscout	41 – 45
Privacy and Your Personal Information	46
,	

YOUR POLICY AND INSURING CLAUSE

YOUR POLICY

This is your Trader Commercial Combined Policy and confirms the insurance cover agreed between You (the Insured) and Us (the Company).

Your Policy comprises the proposal or similar application form when applying for the insurance, this Policy wording and the Policy Schedule and Endorsements applicable; and must be read together as one document.

Please examine this Policy carefully to ensure you understand its terms and conditions and it provides the cover you require. Immediate notification should be made if You think there are amendments to be made or new circumstances arise that would affect Your insurance as stated in General Condition 7

Should you have any query please contact your insurance adviser or China Taiping Insurance (UK) Co Ltd

INSURING CLAUSE

In consideration of the insured having paid, or agreed to pay, the premium required, the Company will indemnify the Insured, in accordance with the cover detailed in those Sections shown as operative in the Schedule, and occurring in connection with the Business during the Period of Insurance, or any subsequent period for which the Company agrees to accept payment of the premium. Each section of the policy, the schedule and any endorsement(s), together with the General Definitions, Conditions, Exclusions and Extensions shall be read as one document.

Yamei Yang Chief Executive

Signed on behalf of China Taiping Insurance (UK) Co Ltd

Registered Office: 2, Finch Lane, London EC3V 3NA

Authorised by the Prudential Regulation Authority and

Regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority and the Prudential Regulation Authority.

Financial Services Register number: 202690

CARING FOR OUR CUSTOMERS

We make every effort to deliver a high-quality service to **our** policyholders. If **you** have a complaint about **our** service, or about a claim, **we** operate a swift and effective complaints handling procedure.

- 1. Your complaint can be made orally or in writing, and on your behalf by a third party.
- 2. If **you** wish to make a complaint you should contact:

The Compliance Officer China Taiping Insurance (UK) Company Limited, 2 Finch Lane, London EC3V 3NA.

Tele: 0207 839 1888 or Fax 0207 621 1202 e-mail: compliance@uk.cntaiping.com

- 3. Our Compliance Officer will acknowledge the complaint. We aim to resolve your concerns in three working days but if we are unable to do so we will confirm to you that we have received your complaint within five working days and advise you of the person who will be dealing with the complaint, and when you can expect to receive a detailed response. The person dealing with the complaint will be a senior member of staff who was not directly involved in the matter which is the subject of the complaint. They will have the authority and experience to adequately address the complaint and explain the results of the investigation.
- 4. If **your** complaint should be more appropriately dealt with by another firm, **we** will ensure it is referred to them as soon as practicable and certainly no later than five business days of becoming satisfied that another firm is or may be responsible for the matters complained of. **We** will make this referral to the other firm in writing and advise **you** by way of a final response that the referral has been made and include the other firm's contact details.
- 5. Your complaint will be thoroughly investigated and we will respond to it as soon as possible. Within eight weeks we will provide a final response to your complaint in writing or, if it is not possible to respond within that time, we will inform you in writing within twenty business days, why we have been unable to resolve the complaint within that time, why we need more time to do so and when you can expect to receive our final response.
- 6. If **we** have not completed our investigation, within eight weeks after the complaint was made, **we** will write to **you** and explain why there is a further delay. **We** will also confirm when **we** expect to issue **our** final response and advise **you** that **you** may be eligible to refer the complaint to the Financial Ombudsman Service, if **you** are dissatisfied with the delay. Their address is:

Financial Ombudsman Service

Exchange Tower

Harbour Exchange Square

London

E14 9SR

Tel: 0800 023 4 567 from Landlines or 0300 123 9 123 from Mobile phones (If you are calling from outside of United Kingdom: 0044 20 7964 0500)

Fax: 020 7964 1001

e-mail: complaint.info@financial-ombudsman.org.uk

Website: www.financial-ombudsman.org.uk

Where **you** are eligible to refer **your** complaint to the Financial Ombudsman Service **you** have this right to do so Free of Charge, but **you** must do so within six months of the date of **our** Final Response. If **you** do not refer **your** complaint in time, the Ombudsman will not have **our** permission to consider **your** complaint and so will only be able to do so in very limited circumstances. For example, if it believes that the delay was as a result of exceptional circumstances.

GENERAL CONDITIONS

- 1. Only those Sections of the Policy indicated in the Schedule are operative.
- 2. The Company shall not be liable for any claim where the Insured haven't complied with any part of any condition to which payment of a claim is subject (a condition precedent) to except for when the concerned condition:-
 - (a) relates to a particular Premises only, the Company will pay for a claim arising out of an event occurring at Premises which are not specified in any conditions precedent to liability;
 - (b) relates to a particular time only, the Company will pay for a claim arising out of an event if the Insured can prove, on the balance of probabilities, that their non-compliance with such condition precedent to liability did not cause or contribute to the loss, damage or injury occurred in the circumstances in which it occurred;
 - (c) relates and aims at reducing particular types of injury, liability, losses or damage only, the Company will pay for a claim arising out of an event if the Insured can prove, on the balance of probabilities, that your non-compliance with such condition precedent to liability did not cause or contribute to the loss, damage or injury in the circum- stances in which it occurred;
- 3. The Insured must notify the Company as soon as possible if there is any alteration in their ownership in or to the Business at the Premises including but not limited to:-
 - (a) the Business being wound up or carried on by a liquidator or receiver;
 - (b) changes in the facts as set out in the proposal or application and declared to the Company at inception, renewal or variation of the policy, which materially increases the risk of Injury or Damage
 - (c) where the Insured's interest in the property as described in the schedule ceases other than by death;
 - (d) in respect of subsidence if applicable, where any construction, demolition or excavation work is being carried out on adjoining sites.

Upon such notification of alteration to the Company, We may at Our discretion:-

- (i) continue cover on the same terms;
- (ii) impose additional terms or restrict cover where relevant;
- (iii) alter the premium;
- (iv) cancel this Policy
- 4. The Insured shall take all reasonable precautions to prevent loss, damage or accidents or liability being incurred.
- 5. Cancellation of this Policy
- A) Company's Rights:-

The company may cancel this policy by sending thirty days' notice by recorded delivery letter to the Insured at their last known address, unless our reason for cancellation is deliberate or reckless misrepresentation on their part. If the Company cancel because of deliberate or reckless misrepresentation, then your policy will be cancelled with immediate effect.

Otherwise, notice will be deemed to be on the date of delivery if the notice is delivered by hand, or two working days after posting if notice is sent by post or courier.

If the Company cancel Your Policy and you have not made a claim, you will be entitled to a refund of premium for any unexpired period of insurance for which you have paid.

However, if we cancel your policy because of deliberate or reckless misrepresentation, then we will not refund any premium.

Where a claim has been made during the current period of insurance the full annual premium will still be payable despite cancellation of cover and we reserve the right to deduct this from any claim payment

B) Insured's Rights:Should the Insured give notice to cancel then the return of premium shall be calculated accordance with

Period of insurance

Short Period Scale

Period policy in force not exceeding	% of annual premium payable
1 Month	20%
2 Months	30%
3 Months	40%
4 Months	50%
5 Months	60%
6 Months	70%
7 Months	80%
8 Months	90%
Over 8 Months	100%

Above is exclusive of Insurance Premium Tax at the current rate and subject to any policy minimum premium applicable.

- 6. If the Insured or anyone acting on their behalf makes any false, deliberately caused, exaggerated or fraudulent claim or makes use of false or fraudulent documents, statements to support a claim (regardless of whether or not the claim itself is genuine), the Company will:-
 - (a) refuse to pay the whole of the claim; and
 - (b) recover from you any sums that we already paid in respect of the claim.

The Company may also notify you that we will be treating the policy as having terminated with effect from the date of the earliest of any of the acts set out above and the Insured will not be entitled to any refund of premium.

- 7. The Insured must make a fair representation of the risk to the Company at inception, renewal and variation of the policy.
- (a) In the absence of such fair representation, the Company may avoid the policy and refuse to pay any claims where any failure to make a fair representation is:
 - i. deliberate or reckless; or
 - ii. of such other nature that, if the insured had made a fair representation, the Company not have underwritten the risk the Company will return the premium paid by the Insured unless the failure to make a fair representation is deliberate or reckless;
- (b) If the Company would have issued the policy on different terms had the insured made a fair representation, the Company will not avoid the policy (except where the failure is deliberate or reckless) but the Company may instead:-
 - reduce proportionately the amount paid or payable on any claim, the proportion for which the Company is liable being calculated by comparing the premium actually charged as a percentage of the premium which the Company would have charged had the Insured made a fair representation; and/or
 - ii. treat the policy as if it had included such additional terms (other than those requiring payment of premium) as the Company would have imposed had the Insured made a fair representation

For the purposes of this condition references to:

- 1) avoiding a Policy means treating the policy as if it had not existed from the inception date (where the failure to make a fair representation of the risk occurs before or at the inception of the policy, the renewal date (where the failure occurs at renewal of the policy), or the variation date (where the failure occurs when the policy is varied);
- 2) refunds of premium should be treated as refunds of premium back to the inception date, renewal date or variation date as the context requires;
- 3) issuing a Policy should be treated as references to issuing the Policy at inception, renew or varying the policy as the context requires

8. SANCTIONS

The company shall not provide any benefit under this policy to the extent that such cover or claim payment would expose us to any sanction, prohibition or restriction under the trade or economic sanctions, laws and regulations of the United Kingdom, European Union or United States of America or under the United Nations Resolutions.

MINIMUM STANDARDS OF SECURITY

Unless agreed otherwise in writing by the Company and endorsed as such on the Policy the following are the minimum level of security protections (in addition to any other requirements declared on the proposal as being installed already) which must be installed, be in full working order and put into effect whenever the premises are closed for business. This shall apply to both the main building and outbuildings at the premises

- A. The final exit door is to be fitted with a mortise deadlock which has 5 or more levers and/or conforms to BS3621. A matching boxed striking plate must also be fitted.
- B. All other external doors and all internal doors giving access to any part of the building not occupied by you for the purpose of the Business are to be fitted with either
 - (a) a mortise deadlock which has 5 or more levers and/or conforms to BS3621 with a matched boxed striking plate as specified above, or
 - (b) two key operated security bolts for doors one fitted approximately 30cm from the top of the door and the other approximately 30cm from the bottom of the door
- c. Aluminium or UPVC framed doors are to be fitted with integral cylinder key operated mortise deadlocks conforming to BS3621
- D. All opening external basement, ground floor and other accessible windows, fanlights, roof lights and skylights are to be fitted with key operated window locks
- E. All glass in Louvre windows be securely fixed into their brackets using suitable adhesive
- F. Any doors or windows designated by a Fire Authority as being a Fire Exit are excluded from the above and are to be secured internally by panic bolts or fire exit bolts approved by the local Fire Prevention Officer. If, in addition, doors are chained or bolted internally other than by panic bolts or fire exit bolts these must be unchained or unbolted as soon as the Premises are occupied
- G. Each item of electronic equipment (e.g. Computer Systems, Printers or Fax Machines) with an individual replacement value greater than £2,500 must be securely anchored to the desk, workstation or fabric of the building by means of lock down plates the keys of which must be removed from the building unless the premises are occupied by the Insured or an authorised employee in which case the keys should be kept in a safe place not in the vicinity of the equipment
- H. All keys are to be removed from the Premises when they are closed for business
- I. Cash registers must be left open and empty whenever the premises are closed for business. Should the cash register be not visible from outside of shop then the tray be removed and placed on the counter

GENERAL EXCEPTIONS

This Policy does not cover

1.

- (a) loss or destruction of or damage to any property whatsoever or any loss or expense whatsoever resulting or arising therefrom or any consequential loss,
- (b) any legal liability of whatsoever nature,
- (c) any bodily injury directly or indirectly caused by or contributed to by or arising from
 - (i) ionising radiations or contamination by radioactivity from any nuclear fuel or from any nuclear waste from the combustion of nuclear fuel,
 - (ii) the radioactive, toxic, explosive or other hazardous properties of any explosive nuclear assembly or nuclear component thereof,
 - (iii) war invasion act of foreign enemy hostilities (whether war be declared or not) civil war rebellion revolution insurrection or military or usurped power.
- 2. This Policy excludes any Damage consequential loss liability claim cost expense of whatsoever nature directly or indirectly caused by contributed to by resulting from arising out of or in connection with:
 - i) a Cyber Loss
 - ii) any loss of use reduction in functionality erasure corruption alteration repair replacement restoration research engineering or reproduction of any Data including any amount pertaining to the value of such Data regardless of any other cause or event contributing concurrently to or in any sequence to.

Provided that:

a) this exclusion applies to all sections of this policy except (where available and insured) Section 6 Schedule of Cover 1.4 – Employers Liability.

Notwithstanding i. and ii. above, this Policy covers the cost to repair or replace a Computer System including any consequential loss following Damage insured under this Policy directly occasioned by or resulting from fire, explosion, lightning, theft or attempted theft, accidental damage, escape of water, vehicle or aircraft impact, earthquake, falling objects, windstorm, flood and hail.

For the purpose of this Exclusion:

Cyber loss means any Cyber Act or Cyber Incident including but not limited to any action taken in controlling preventing suppressing or remediating any Cyber Act or Cyber Loss

Cyber Act means:

- a) one or a series of unauthorised malicious or criminal acts or instructions regardless of time and place or the threat or hoax thereof involving access to processing of transmission of use of or operation of any Data and/or Computer System
- b) the transmission or impact of any virus, meaning a corrupting instruction that propagates itself via a Computer System or network

Cyber Incident means:

Any misuse, error or omission or series of related errors or omissions involving:

- a) access to processing of use of or operation or availability of any Data and/or Computer System or any reductions in the functionality of or partial or total unavailability or failure or series of related partial or total unavailability or failures to access process use or operate any Computer System
- b) any use of electronic networks including but not limited to the internet and private networks intranets extranets electronic mail worldwide web social media and similar medium carried out by You or by any person, partnership firm or company acting for You or on Your behalf

- 3. damage, cost or expense directly or indirectly cause by, contributed to by, resulting from, or arising out of or in connection with:
- (a) Terrorism any act, or preparation in respect of action, or threat of action designed to influence the government de jure or de facto of any nation or any political division of any nation, or in pursuit of political, religious, ideological, or similar purposed to intimidate the public or a section of the public of any nation by any person or group(s) of persons whether acting alone or on behalf of or in connection with any organisation(s) or government(s) de jure or de facto, and which:
 - (1) involves violence against one or more persons; or
 - (2) involves damage to property; or
 - (3) endangers life other than that of the person committing the action; or
 - (4) creates a risk to health or safety of the public or a section of the public; or
 - (5) is designed to interfere with or to disrupt an electronic system
- (b) Terrorism any action in controlling, preventing, suppressing, retaliating against, or responding to any act, or preparation in respect of action, or threat of action described in (a) above.

General Exception 3 does not apply to Section 6 in so far as it relates to bodily injury sustained by an Employee arising out of and in the course of the Employees employment or engagement by the Insured for which the liability of the Company for all damages costs fees and expenses is limited to £5,000,000 in respect of any one claim or series of claims arising out of one occurrence

- (c) damage to any property in Northern Ireland or loss resulting from such damage arising from riot civil or political disturbances and (except in respect of damage by fire or explosion) labour disturbances.
- (d) any loss, cost or expense directly or indirectly arising out of, resulting as a consequence of, or related to the manufacture, mining, processing, distribution, testing, remediation, removal, storage, disposal, sale, use of or exposure to Asbestos or materials or products containing asbestos whether or not there is another cause of loss which may have contributed concurrently or in any sequence to a loss.
- 4. Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary this Policy excludes any actual or alleged Damage, legal liability, Bodily Injury, costs and expenses including but not limited to any cost to clean up, detoxify, remove, monitor or test and any other sum of any nature whatsoever directly or indirectly caused by, contributed to by, resulting from, originated by, attributable to or occurring concurrently with a Communicable Disease or the fear or threat (whether actual or perceived) thereof.

The presence of a person or persons at the Premises that is/are possibly or actually infected with a Communicable Disease shall not constitute Damage, whether physical or otherwise, or give rise to your legal liability or any costs of expenses in any way.

For the purpose of this Exclusion, a Communicable Disease means any disease which can be transmitted by means of any substance or agent from any organism to another organism where:

- 1.1. the substance or agent includes but is not limited to a virus bacterium parasite or other organism or any variation thereof whether deemed living or not and
- 1.2. the method of transmission includes but is not limited to airborne transmission bodily fluid transmission from or to any surface or object solid liquid or gas or between organisms and
- 1.3. the disease substance or agent can cause or threaten damage injury or illness to human health or human welfare or can cause or threaten damage to deterioration of loss of value of marketability of or loss of use of property

Provided that:

- a) where the Company is alleging that this exclusion applies then the burden in proving to the contrary lies with you;
- b) this exclusion applies to all sections of this policy except those (where available and insured) noted below:
 - i) Section 6 Schedule of Cover 4; but any circumstance where compulsory insurance of liability to any Employee is required by statute but the limit of liability shall be reduced to the minimum amount as required by law.

GENERAL CLAIMS CONDITIONS

- 1. In the event of Damage which may give rise to a claim under this policy the Insured shall
- (a) notify the Company immediately,
- (b) if it becomes evident that the Damage has been caused by a criminal or malicious act notify the Police Authority immediately,
- (c) take and permit to be taken any action which may be reasonably practicable to prevent further Damage.
- 2. In the event of a claim being made the Insured shall at their own expense provide the Company with
 - (a) full information in writing of the amount of the claim together with details of any other insurances covering any of the property damaged within thirty days after the Damage (seven days in the case of Damage caused by any criminal or malicious act) or such further time as the Company may allow,
 - (b) all such proofs and information relating to the claim as may be reasonably required,
 - (c) a statutory declaration of the truth of the claim (and of any matters connected with it) if requested by the Company.
- 3. No claim under this policy shall be payable unless the terms of this Condition have been complied with.
- 4. The Company shall be entitled
 - (a) on the happening of loss or damage to the property insured to enter, take and keep possession of the property insured and to deal with the salvage in a reasonable manner without thereby incurring any liability and without diminishing the right of the Company to rely on any conditions of this Policy and this Policy shall be proof of leave and licence for such purpose,
 - (b) at their discretion to take over and conduct in the name of the Insured the defence or settlement of any claim and to take proceedings at their own expense and for their own benefit but in the name of the Insured to recover compensation or secure indemnity from any third party in respect of any event insured by this Policy and the Insured shall give all information and assistance required,
 - (c) to any property for the loss of which a claim is paid hereunder and the Insured shall execute all such assignments and assurances of such property as may be reasonably required but the Insured shall not be entitled to abandon any property to the Company,
 - (d) to pay to the Insured the maximum sum payable under Section 6 in respect of any occurrence or any lesser sum for which the claim or claims arising from such occurrence can be settled and the Company shall not be under any further liability in respect of that occurrence.
- 5. If any loss destruction or damage insured hereunder is covered by any other insurance the Company shall pay only its rateable proportion of the loss destruction or damage.
- 6. If any difference shall arise as to the amount to be paid under this Policy (liability being otherwise admitted) such difference shall be referred to an Arbitrator to be appointed by the parties in accordance with the Statutory Provisions in that behalf for the time being in force. Where any difference is by this Condition to be referred to arbitration the making of an award shall be a condition precedent to any right of action against the Company.

EXCESS

The Company will not be liable for the first £250 of each claim as shown in the Schedule for loss, destruction or damage under Sections 1, 2. 7, 8 and 9 together as ascertained after the operation of Average Clause.

This Excess amount is increased to £500 in respect of each and every loss or damage:

- (a) to the Buildings flat roof unless otherwise stated
- (b) due to flood if the Premises insured hereby is situate in an Environmental Agency designated flood area

GENERAL DEFINITIONS

THE BUSINESS

Business or Occupancy as stated in the Schedule.

DAMAGE

Physical loss destruction or damage

DATA

Information facts concepts code or any other information of any kind that is recorded or transmitted in a form to be used accessed processed transmitted or stored by a Computer System.

COMPUTER SYSTEMS

Any computer hardware software communications system electronic device (including but not limited to smart phone laptop tablet wearable device) server cloud or microcontroller including any similar system or any configuration of the aforementioned and including any associated input output Data storage device networking equipment or back up facility owned operated by or held in trust by you

SECTION 1 CONTENTS

Definitions

1. TRADE CONTENTS

The term "Trade Contents" is understood to include:-

- (1) Stock in Trade, the property of the Insured or held by him in trust or on commission for which he is responsible but excluding property more specifically insured.
- (2) stock of wines and spirits
- (3) stock of cigars, cigarettes and tobacco
- (4) internal decoration, tenants improvements and shop fronts,
- (5) trade fixtures, fittings, utensils, plant and Machinery, the property of the Insured or held by him in trust for which he is responsible and all other contents.

2. ALL OTHER CONTENTS

It is agreed that the term" All other Contents" is understood to include:-

- (a) All office equipment and other contents, Computer System records, documents, manuscripts and business books but only for the value of the materials as stationery together with the cost of clerical labour expended in writing up and not for the value to the Insured of the Data contained therein, not exceeding £1,000 in respect of anyone loss.
- (b) patterns models moulds plans and designs for an amount not exceeding £500 in total and so far as the same are not otherwise insured,
- (c) employees' pedal cycles and other personal effects for an amount not exceeding £500 in respect of anyone pedal cycle and £500 in respect of the other personal effects of anyone employee.

3. PREMISES

The word "Premises" wherever it appears is deemed to mean that part or parts of the Premises solely used by the Insured in connection with the Business.

Schedule of Cover

The Company will indemnify the Insured in respect of loss or destruction of or damage to the insured contents at the Premises directly caused by any of the following perils:

- 1. Fire lightning explosion earthquake.
- 2. Aircraft and other aerial devices or articles dropped therefrom.
- 3. Riot civil commotion strikes labour disturbances or malicious persons excluding
 - (a) Damage arising from confiscation, requisition or destruction by order of the Government or any Public Authority.
 - (b) Arising from cessation of work.
 - (c) (i) In the course of theft or attempt thereat
 - (ii) In respect of any building which is empty or not in use.
- 4. Storm tempest or flood, excluding:-
 - (a) loss or damage resulting from frost subsidence or landslip,
 - (b) property in the open,
 - (c) loss or damage to stock in basements or cellars not on substantial stillage or racking raised at least 15 cm above the floor.
- 5. Escape of water and/or oil from any fixed water or heating installation, excluding:-
- (a) oil or the value thereof lost during such an escape,
 - (b) escape from sprinkler installations,
 - (c) loss or damage to stock in basements or cellars not on substantial stillage or racking raised at least 15 cm above the floor,
 - (d) loss or damage occurring whilst the premises are vacant.

- 6. Impact by any road vehicle or animal
- 7. Breakage or collapse of television and radio aerials, aerial fittings and masts.
- 8. Falling trees or parts thereof, excluding:-

all loss or damage caused by or as a direct result of felling or lopping of trees by or on behalf of the Insured

- 9. Theft
 - (a) Theft involving entry into or exit from the Premises by forcible and violent means excluding theft from any garden yard or open space and any stable garage outbuilding or other building not communicating with the main premises unless specially mentioned.
 - (b) Hold up namely theft consequent upon and in connection with assault or violence or threat thereof to the Insured or any employee of the Insured.
 - (c) Damage to the Buildings as a result of theft involving entry to or exit from the Premises by forcible and violent means or any attempt thereat provided the insured is responsible for the repairs and that the liability of the Company shall not exceed the sum required to make good such damage for which the Insured is responsible or 10% of the total Sum Insured on Contents, whichever is the less, excluding loss or damage:-
 - (i) otherwise insured,
 - (ii) caused whilst the Premises are untenanted.

Extensions

This Section is extended to include:-

1. Property Temporarily Removed

All Contents (other than stock or personal effects), the Property of the Insured are held covered for an amount not exceeding 15% of the Sum Insured on such property whilst temporarily removed to any Premises not in the occupation of the Insured for cleaning or repair and whilst in transit by Road, Rail or Inland Waterway within the United Kingdom.

2. Debris Removal

The Insurance by each item of this Section other than stock extends to include costs and expenses necessarily incurred by

the Insured with the consent of the Company in:-

- (a) removing debris,
- (b) dismantling and/or demolishing,
- (c) shoring or propping up of the portion or portions of the property destroyed or damaged by any of the perils.

3. Pipes and Cables

Accidental damage to underground service pipes and cables at the Premises for which the Insured is liable as tenant but not as owner.

4 Locks

The costs incurred in the necessary replacement of any locks of the Premises other than locks of any safe or strongroom following theft of keys to such locks.

- (i) from the Premises or the private residence of the Insured or any employee authorised to hold such keys.
- (ii) involving actual or threatened assault or violence to the Insured or any employee of the Insured or any member of the

Insured's family or an employee's family provided that the liability of the Company shall not exceed £500 anyone loss occurring during the Period of Insurance.

Exceptions

This Section does not cover:-

I. money securities coins medals stamp collections jewellery watches furs precious metal precious stones or articles composed of any of them Computer Systems records Data curios sculptures rare books business books except as previously defined or explosives unless specially mentioned as insured under this Section,

- 2. theft or any attempt thereat by or with the connivance of any member of the Insured's household or business staff or any servant of the Insured,
- 3. property more specifically insured by or on behalf of the Insured,
- 4. loss or damage to the electrical installations or appliances caused by self-ignition,
- 5. damage to stained or plate glass or any decoration or lettering thereon other than by fire,
- 6. motor vehicles and accessories fitted thereon,
- 7. landlord's fixtures and fittings unless the responsibility of the Insured and specifically mentioned as insured under this Section.
- 8. Loss Destruction or Damage or the cost of removing debris arising from pollution or contamination
 - (a) By any event not insured by this Section.
 - (b) To property not insured by this Section.
- 9. Loss Destruction or Damage attributable solely to changes in the water table level.

Memoranda

Limit of Liability

The Company's liability in respect of loss or damage shall not exceed the Sum Insured shown against each item on the Schedule.

2. Protection

It is a condition precedent to liability for loss or damage by theft or any attempt thereat that

- (a) any additional protections required by the Company shall have been installed in accordance with a specification agreed by the Company,
- (b) All protections be maintained in effective working order and be put into operation whenever the premises are closed for business.
- 3. Bankers interest and other interest notified to the Company in writing and stated in the Schedule to this Policy are held covered hereunder.

Conditions Precedent to Liability

It is a condition precedent to the liability of the Company unless specifically stated to the contrary that:-

- (a) the Premises are lighted by mains gas or electricity and heated by fixed gas and electric appliances or hot water radiators,
- (b) the Buildings (other than minor outbuildings) are built of brick stone concrete or metal and roofed with slates titles metal asbestos concrete or asphalt,
- (c) the till of any cash register be left open and empty whenever the Premises are closed for business,
- (d) all keys shall be removed from alarm controls and locks in external doors and windows and kept away from the immediate vicinity thereof whenever the Premises are left unattended outside business hours.

Basis of Claims Settlement

Claims in respect of loss of or damage to trade furniture fixtures fittings utensils machinery and appliances shall be dealt with on the basis of full incurred cost of replacement as new; provided the property lost or damaged is replaced reasonably soon, and provided the said property is valued at replacement cost as new for the purposes of average.

Average

Each item of the Contents Section is declared to be separately subject to average as follows:- Whenever a sum insured is declared to be subject to average, if the property covered thereby shall at the commencement of any destruction of or damage to such property be collectively of greater value than such sum insured, then the Insured shall be considered as being his own insurer for the difference and shall bear a rateable share of the loss accordingly.

Reinstatement After Loss

In consideration of the Sums Insured not being reduced in the event of loss by any peril, hereby insured against, the Insured undertakes to pay to the Company the appropriate additional premium from the date of loss to the following renewal date.

SECTION 2 GLASS

Schedule

The Company will indemnify the Insured for breakage or destruction of

- 1. all fixed external and internal plain plate and plain sheet glass including glass fixed in shop fronts any alarm installation or lettering affixed thereto any fixed mirrors shelves and internal showcases but excluding signs canopies and external blinds.
- 2. Signs, canopies and external blinds. Limit 5% of Contents Sum Insured unless stated.
- 3. Sanitary ware at the premises stated in the Schedule.

Extensions

The Company will also pay for:-

- 1. the reasonable cost of necessary temporary boarding up prior to replacement of broken glass covered by this Section of the Policy.
- 2. damage to stock in trade directly resulting from breakage of insured glass in the shop front and the expense of removal and reinstatement of obstructions to the replacement of glass and damage to window and door frames and subject to a limit of £250 under this Extension each and every loss.

Exceptions

The Company shall not be liable for breakage or destruction

- 1. arising from or occasioned by fire,
- 2. of the insured glass which was in any way defective at the time the insurance was effected,
- 3. of glass in greenhouse or conservatories,
- 4. Sanitaryware in residential quarters unless buildings are insured under Section 8.
- 5. to lettering or alarm installation unaccompanied by any glass breakage,
- 6. The liability of the Company in respect of the cost of hire or use of scaffolding or other additional costs in connection with the replacement of damaged glass shall not exceed £250 in respect of anyone loss.
- 7. In respect of Signs the Company shall not be liable for
 - (a) Damage to Neon tubing unless the glass is fractured.
 - (b) Loss or Damage arising from wear and tear mechanical or electrical breakdown and any process of repair removal or erection of the signs or any parts thereof.
 - (c) Loss or Damage resulting from worn or defective fastenings.

SECTION 3 LOSS OF TRADING PROFIT

Definitions

1. TRADING PROFIT

The Takings less the costs of goods or materials relative thereto.

TAKINGS

The money paid or payable to the Insured for goods sold and delivered and for work done in course of the business at the Premises.

N.B. If during the Indemnity Period goods shall be sold or work done elsewhere than at the Premises for the benefit of the business either by the Insured or by others on his behalf the money paid or payable in respect of such sales or work shall be brought into account in arriving at the Takings during the Indemnity Period.

3. INDEMNITY PERIOD

(a) In respect of 1 (a) and (b) of Schedule of Cover.

The Period beginning with the occurrence of the damage and ending not later than twelve months thereafter during which the results of the business shall be affected in consequence of the damage.

(b) In respect of 2(a) (b) (c) and (d) of Schedule of Cover.

The period beginning with the occurrence or discovery of the incident or the date from which the restrictions on the Premises are applied and lasting no longer than three months thereafter during which the results of the business shall be affected as a result of the incident or restriction.

4. RATE OF TRADING PROFIT

The rate of Trading Profit earned on the Takings during the financial year immediately before the date of the damage.

5. ANNUAL TAKINGS

The Takings during the twelve months immediately before the date of the damage.

6. STANDARD TAKINGS

The Takings during that period in the twelve months immediately before the date of the damage which corresponds with the Indemnity Period.

adjusted as may be necessary to provide for variations in or special circumstances affecting the business, so that the adjusted figures shall represent as far as possible the results which but for the damage would have been obtained during the relative period after the damage. In the event of damage occurring before the expiry of the first financial year of the business, the results of the business to the date of the damage shall be used as a basis upon which to assess any loss subject otherwise to all the conditions of the Policy.

Schedule of Cover

The Company will indemnify the Insured in respect of

- (A) Loss of Trading Profit due to reduction in Takings as ascertained by applying the Rate of Trading Profit to the amount by which the Takings during the Indemnity Period shall in consequence of the damage, fall short of Standard Takings.
- (B) Increased costs and additional expenditure necessarily and reasonably incurred for the sole purpose of avoiding or diminishing the reduction in Takings which but for that expenditure would have taken place during the Indemnity Period In consequence of damage, but not exceeding the sum produced by applying the Rate of Trading Profit to the amount of the reduction thereby avoided.
- (C) Auditors/Professional Accountants Fee for producing and certifying and information required by the Company in the event of a claim hereunder

(Less any sum saved during the Indemnity Period in respect of such of the charges and expenses of the business payable out of Trading Profit as may cease or be reduced in consequence of the damage)

Resulting from

- 1. loss or damage
 - (a) To the Contents or Buildings by any of the perils specified in Section 1 Contents of the Policy excluding theft (such loss or damage so caused being termed damage in this Section).
 - (b) To property in the vicinity of the Premises preventing or hindering the use of the Premises or access to them and caused by any of the perils specified in Section I Contents of the Policy.
- 2.
- (a) The discovery of vermin or pests at the Premises which causes restrictions on the use of the Premises on the order or advice of the local authority.
- (b) Any accident causing defects in the drains or other sanitary arrangements at the Premises which causes restrictions on the use of the Premises on the order or advice of the local authority.
- (c) Any occurrence of murder of suicide at the Premises.
- (d) Accidental failure of public supplies of electricity gas or water at the terminal ends of the public supply undertaking's feed to the Premises not occasioned by the deliberate act of any supply authority or by the exercise by any such authority of its power to withdraw or restrict supply.

Exceptions

- 1. Loss Destruction or Damage or the cost of removing debris arising from pollution or contamination
 - (a) By any event not insured by this Section
 - (b) To property not insured by this Section
- 2. Loss Destruction or Damage attributable solely to changes in the water table level.
- 3. The Company shall not be liable for any loss arising from the first two hours failure of supply as provided for in Schedule of Cover 2 (G).
- 4. This Policy does not cover loss or damage due to Notifiable Disease.

Special Conditions

- 1. This Section shall be avoided if the business be wound up or carried on by a liquidator or receiver or permanently discontinued at any time after the commencement of this insurance, unless its continuance be admitted by a memorandum signed by or on behalf of the Company.
- 2. To the extent that the Insured is accountable to the tax authorities for Value Added Tax, all terms in this Section shall be exclusive of such tax.

Average

If the sum produced by applying the Rate of Trading Profit to the Annual Takings at the commencement of any destruction or damage is greater than the Sum Insured, then the Insured shall be considered as being his own insurer for the difference and shall bear a rateable share of the loss accordingly.

The amount of the Annual Takings will be proportionately increased when the Indemnity Period exceeds 12 months.

Reinstatement after loss

In consideration of the Sums Insured not being reduced in the event of loss by any peril hereby insured against, the Insured undertakes to pay the Company the appropriate additional premium from the date of loss to the following renewal date.

SECTION 4 MONEY

Definitions

MONEY shall mean Current coin bank notes currency notes cheques giro cheques travellers' cheques bankers' drafts giro drafts bills of exchange money orders postal orders current postage stamps stamp franking machine unused units revenue stamps National Insurance stamps (whether affixed to cards or otherwise) National Savings certificates premium bonds holiday with pay stamps Luncheon Vouchers trading stamps consumer redemption vouchers gift tokens credit card sales vouches VAT purchase invoices securities for money authenticated travellers' tickets machine tokens and telephone charge cards.

Schedule of Cover

The Company will indemnify the Insured in respect of

- (a) loss of money pertaining to the business described in the Schedule by any cause,
- (b) loss of or damage to any safe or strong room for which the Insured is responsible resulting from theft or attempt there at provided such loss or damage is not otherwise insured, occurring during the period of insurance detailed in the Schedule provided that the Company shall not be liable for loss or damage other than as described under "LIMITS OF LIABILITY" and the liability of the Company in respect of any single loss shall not exceed the limit specified thereunder.

Limits of Liability

- 1. Money as defined above and other than described in 2 below.

 - (b) In the Insured's business Premises
 - (i) during business hours. £ 2,000

 - (iii) out of business hours not secured in locked safe or strongroom. £ 200
 - (c) In the private residences of the Insured's principals directors or employees £ 250

- 4. Loss of money due to fraud or dishonesty of an employee. £ 2,000

Exceptions

The Company shall not be liable in respect of losses arising from:-

- (a) fraud or dishonesty of the Insured's employees
 - (i) not discovered within 14 days of the occurrence or
 - (ii) which is insured by a policy of fidelity guarantee insurance,
- (b) shortages due to error or omission,
- (c) depreciation in value,
- (d) dishonoured cheques or the use of counterfeit money,
- (e) money in any note coin or token operated machine,
- (f) theft of money from unattended vehicles.

Special Condition

It is a condition precedent to liability that whenever the Premises are closed for business all the keys and records of combination numbers of the safe(s) and strong room(s) be removed from the Premises except while the Insured or an authorised responsible employee is actually therein Further if the person (s) holding the keys and records of combination lumbers resides in a residence adjoining and communicating with the Premises the keys and records of combination numbers be removed from the residence when left unattended.

SECTION 5 PERSONAL ACCIDENT ASSAULT

Definitions

- **1. DEATH** means the death of the Insured Person within twelve calendar months from the date of the accident caused solely and directly thereby and independently of any other cause.
- 2. LOSS OF LIMB shall mean total and permanent loss of use of the entire hand arm foot or leg.
- **3. TEMPORARY TOTAL DISABLEMENT** shall mean temporary and complete inability to attend to any part whatsoever of the Insured Persons occupation.
- **4. PERMANENT TOTAL DISABLEMENT** shall mean permanent and complete inability to attend to any part whatsoever of the Insured Persons occupation.
- 5. NORMAL WEEKLY EARNINGS shall mean the average basic gross weekly earning from the Business of any principal or director or the average basic gross weekly wage from the Business of any employee for the 52 weeks immediately preceding the date of injury or, over such lesser period as he has been employed in the Business.
- **6. INSURED PERSON** shall mean the Insured or any employee of the Insured aged between 16 and 65, who at the time of the event giving rise to a claim was acting with the full permission and authority of the Insured.

Schedule of Cover

In the event of death or disablement consequent upon assault to the Insured Person, directly and independently of any other cause following upon theft of money or any attempt thereat in or about the Premises or whilst the Insured Person is or is thought to be carrying money for the Insured, or whilst escorting anyone who is or is thought to be carrying money for the Insured the Company agree to pay to the Insured Person or their legal/personal representative the amount of the benefit stated in the Scale of Compensation below.

Scale of Compensation

Item	Amount of Benefit
Death	£ 25,000
Total loss of sight in one or both eyes or loss of one or more limbs	£ 25,000
Permanent total disablement after 104 weeks	£ 25,000
Temporary total disablement (the weekly compensation under this item is payable for a period not exceeding 104 consecutive weeks for any single disablement)	£ 100 per week but not exceeding normal weekly earning.
Damage to clothing up to a maximum of	£ 500 per person

In addition to any compensation payable on any admitted claim under Item 4 Doctor's Charges incurred by the Insured Persons will be paid by the Company up to but not exceeding 15 per cent of the total amount of any such claim as admitted.

Compensation shall not be payable within the terms of the Scale of Compensation

- 1. under more than one of Item 1,2 or 3,
- 2. under Item 3 until the expiry of 104 week from the date of the bodily injury unless the Company at its option decide otherwise,
- 3. under 4 for any disablement for which compensation is payable under Item 1, 2 or 3 and any payment thus made under 4 shall be deducted from any payment subsequently made under Item 1,2 or 3,

- 4. under 4 until the total amount due can be calculated unless the Company at its option decide otherwise,
- 5. for any consequence of any pre-existing mental or physical defect or infirmity or pregnancy or child birth.

Special Conditions

- 1. As soon as practicable notice must be given to the Company of any assault which causes or may cause disablement within the meaning of this Section of this Policy, and the person injured must as early as possible place himself under the care of a fully qualified medical practitioner.
- 2. As soon as practicable notice must be given to the Company in the event of the death of an injured person, resulting or alleged to result from an assault within the meaning of this Section of this Policy and the Company shall be entitled to have a post-mortem examination at its own expense.
- 3.In no case will the Company be liable to pay compensation unless the medical adviser or advisers appointed by the Company for the purpose shall be allowed so often as may be deemed necessary to make an examination of the injured person.

SECTION 6 LIABILITY

Definitions

- **1. BODILY INJURY** shall mean bodily injury death illness or disease.
- **2. EMPLOYEE** shall mean any person under a contract of service or apprenticeship with the Insured or is borrowed by or hired to and any self-employed person working for the Insured.
- 3. **LEGAL COSTS AND SOLICITORS FEES** shall mean
 - (a) all costs and expenses of litigation in respect of a claim against the Insured,
 - (b) the solicitor's fee for representation of the Insured at
 - (i) any coroner's inquest or inquiry in respect of any death,
 - (ii) proceedings in any court of summary jurisdiction arising out of any alleged breach of statutory duty resulting in bodily injury or loss of or damage to property, which may be the subject of indemnity under this Section.
- 4. THE INSURED shall include:-
 - (a) in the event of the death of the Insured any personal representative of the Insured in respect of liability incurred by the Insured,
 - (b) if the Insured so requests any director or employee of the Insured in his respective capacity as such.
- 5. POLLUTION OR CONTAMINATION shall be deemed to mean
 - (a) all Pollution or Contamination of buildings or other structures or of water or land or the atmosphere: and
 - (b) all loss or damage or injury directly or indirectly caused by such Pollution or Contamination.

Schedule of Cover

The Company will indemnify the Insured against all sums which the Insured shall become legally liable to pay as damages in respect of

- 1. bodily injury to any person except bodily injury sustained by an employee arising out of and in the course of employment or engagement by the Insured,
- 2. loss of or damage to property occurring during the period of insurance
 - (a) in connection with the business,
 - (b) arising through any defect in the premises ways works machinery or plant used by the Insured in connection with the business.
- 3. Trespass nuisance or any interference with any right of way light air or water.
- 4. bodily injury sustained by an employee arising out of and in the course of his employment or engagement by the Insured and caused during the period of insurance.

The Company will also pay legal costs and solicitor's fees incurred with the Company's written consent in connection with any event likely to give rise to a claim under this Section subject to the Limits of Liability stated herein.

Extensions

This Section is extended to include:-

1. Liability for Goods Sold or Supplied

Notwithstanding anything herein contained to the contrary in Exceptions 7 or 8 the Company will indemnify the Insured against all sums which the Insured shall become legally liable to pay in respect of death bodily injury or illness loss or damage happening anywhere in the world other than the United States of America and Canada during the period of insurance and caused by goods (including containers) sold supplied or installed in the course of the business from any premises within Great Britain the Isle of Man or the Channel Islands but only in respect of an action for damages which is brought against the Insured in a Court of Law in Great Britain, Northern Ireland the Isle of Man or the Channel Islands.

Provided that the Company shall not be liable

- (a) for death bodily injury illness loss or damages caused by defective design formula or specification by the Insured,
- (b) for loss of or damage to or the costs and expenses of repairing or recalling or replacing anything sold supplied or installed which give rise to a claim,
- (c) for the costs and expenses or rectifying defective work which give rise to a claim.
- (d) for more than the amounts as stated in the "Limits of Liability".

2. Tenant's Liability

The Company will indemnify the Insured against all sums which the Insured shall become legally liable to pay as tenant (and not as owner) for damage to buildings of the business portion of the Premises (other than boundary walls hedges gates and fences) or to landlords fixtures and fittings therein or thereon but not whilst the Premises are left unfurnished or untenanted caused by any of the perils numbered 1 to 6 (subject to the Exceptions stated therein) of Section I of this Policy.

Provided that the liability of the Company shall not exceed the amount stated under the "Limits of Liability".

3. Health and Safety at Work Act 1974

The Company will indemnify the Insured (and any other persons to whom indemnity may be provided by the Policy) in respect of legal fees and disbursements including prosecution cost awarded and costs of subsequent Appeal against conviction, all incurred with the written consent of the Company and arising out of a prosecution in any court brought under the Health and Safety at Work Act 1974 for an alleged breach of statutory duty as described in Sections 2 to 8 of the said Act which caused or which could have caused an occurrence the subject of indemnity under this Policy provided that: -

- (a) The prosecution relates to an offence alleged to have been committed during the period of insurance in the course of the Insured's Business,
- (b) Fines and any costs or expenses arising out of any penalty imposed are excluded,
- (c) The liability of the Company under this Extension in respect of anyone director or employee shall not exceed the amount stated under the "Limits of Liability".

Limits of Liability

The liability of the Company under this Section for damages shall not exceed the sums stated below

	Any One Event	Any One Period of Insurance
1. Liability to employees	£10,000,000 including all legal costs and solicitors fees Except claim due to Terrorism for which the liability of the Company for all damages costs fees and expenses is limited to £5,000,000	Unlimited
2. Other Liabilities to the Public	£2,000,000	Unlimited
3. Liability for goods (including containers) sold supplied or. installed - Extension 1	£2,000,000	£2,000,000
4. Tenant's Liability - Extension 2 Insured un der under	10% of the total Sum Insured Section 1 - Contents	10% of the total Sum Section 1 - Contents
5. Liability arising under Health and Safety at Work Act - Extension 3	£5,000	£5,000
6. Liability for all Pollution or Contamination	£2,000,000	£2,000,000

Exceptions

This Section does not cover

- 1. liability assumed by agreement other than liability which would have attached notwithstanding such agreement,
- 2. loss of or damage to property
 - (a) belonging to the Insured,
 - (b) in the charge or under the control of the Insured,
 - (c) being that part of any property on which the Insured is or has been working if such loss or damage arises out of such work,
 - (d) the first £250 of each claim for damage to the premises whilst leased or rented unless caused by fire or explosion,
- 3. death bodily injury illness disease loss or damage caused by or in connection with the ownership possession or use by the

Insured of

- (a) any vessel or craft made or intended to be waterborne or airborne,
- (b) any mechanically propelled vehicle
 - (i) whilst being used on the road within the meaning of the Road Traffic Act,
 - (ii) in respect of any liability
 - (a) which is required to be insured under any legislation governing the use of such vehicle,
 - (b) for which indemnity is afforded by any other poli

Not applicable to bodily injury sustained by an employee arising out and in the course of his employment or engagement by the insured.

Provided that if there is no indemnity afforded by any other policy this Exception will not apply to the actual bringing to or taking away of the load from any vehicle in connection with the loading or unloading of such vehicle by any person other than the driver or attendant of such vehicle.

4. Compensation arising out of

(a) wrongful or inadequate advice or breach of professional duty other than by members of the Insured's first aid and medical or ambulance services arising in connection with such activities but only in so far as they are connected with the business and excluding wrongful or inadequate advice or treatment or breach of professional duty by any qualified medical practitioner, death bodily injury illness loss or damage caused by defective design formula or specification by the Insured.

Not applicable to bodily injury sustained by an employee arising out of and in the course of his employment or engagement by the insured.

- 5. Death bodily injury illness or disease caused by or arising out of any form of treatment to any person or animal other than first aid treatment.
- 6. Any amount
 - (a) in respect of liquidated damages,
 - (b) under a penalty clause,
 - (c) in respect of damages for libel or slander or infringement of copyright or patent.
- 7. Death bodily injury illness disease loss or damage occurring away from the Insured's Premises other than
- (a) in connection with the Insured's business within Great Britain the isle of man or the Channel Islands if indicated in the Schedule as being included,

- (b) in connection with collection, delivery, cartage, sales promotions or non manual work (excluding the supervision of any work or contract other than as provided under (a) above) within Great Britain the Isle of Man or the Channel Islands in connection with the business,
- (c) in connection with commercial visits abroad (excluding the execution or supervision of any work or contract) by Directors or Employees of the Insured normally resident in and travelling to and from the aforesaid countries anywhere in the world but only in respect of an action for damages which is brought against the Insured in a Court of Law in Great Britain Northern Ireland the Isle of Man or the Channel Islands.
- 8. Death bodily injury or illness loss of or damage to property caused by anything manufactured old supplied repaired altered serviced installed or treated by or on behalf of the Insured other than death bodily injury or illness loss of or damage to property caused by
- (a) anything in the charge or control of the Insured,
- (b) food or beverages sold or supplied by the Insured.
- 9. This Policy excludes all liability in respect of Pollution or Contamination other than caused by a sudden identifiable unintended and unexpected incident which takes place in its entirety at a specific time and place during the Period of Insurance.

All Pollution or Contamination which arises out of one incident shall be deemed to have occurred at the time such incident takes place.

Special Conditions

- 1. The indemnity granted by this Section is deemed to be in accordance with the provisions of any law relating to compulsory insurance of liability to employees in Great Britain Northern Ireland the Isle of Man or the Channel Islands or to offshore installations in the territorial waters around Great Britain and its Continental Shelf. The Insured shall repay to the Company all such sums paid by the Company which the Company would not have been liable to pay but for the provisions of such law.
- 2. If the first premium and any renewal premiums for this Section have been calculated on any estimates given by the Insured the Insured shall keep an accurate record containing all relevant particulars and shall at any reasonable time allow the Company to inspect such record and following the expiry of each period of insurance shall supply to the Company within thirty days of the expiry of such period of insurance a correct statement so that the premium for that period shall be calculated and the difference paid by or allowed to the Insured as the case may be.

SECTION 7 GOODS IN TRANSIT

Schedule of Cover

The Company will indemnify the Insured against loss of or damage to Property whilst in transit in any vehicle belonging to the Insured within Great Britain or Northern Ireland the Isle of Man or the Channel Islands including loading and unloading.

Provided that the liability of the Company shall not exceed the Sum Insured stated in the Schedule which shall apply to anyone claim or series of claims arising out of anyone event.

Exceptions

The Company shall not be liable in respect of

- 1. loss or damage due to delay, detention, loss of market or any consequential loss,
- 2. loss or damage to deeds, bonds, bills of exchange, cash, bank notes, treasury notes, securities, stamps, documents, manuscripts, business books, plans, design, patterns, models, moulds, furs, jewellery, precious metal or stones, watches or livestock,
- 3. loss or damage due to
 - (a) wear and tear, moths, vermin, depreciation, decay and natural deterioration,
 - (b) deterioration of goods conveyed in frozen, chilled or insulated condition due to variations in temperature unless directly due to fire or accident to the conveying vehicle,
- 4. loss or damage by theft or any attempt thereat from any of the Insured's own vehicles between 7pm and 8am unless such vehicles are garaged in enclosed premises which are securely locked or have a watchman in constant attendance.
- 5. loss or damage caused by or resulting from
 - (a) theft of Property left in an unattended Vehicle unless the Vehicle has all its points of access closed and secured by all its locks and other protections and all the keys are removed from it and retained by the driver.
 - (b) theft of or water damage to Property when on top of a closed Vehicle owned or operated by the Insured

DEFINITIONS

Property

Goods incidental to the Business the property of the Insured or for which the Insured is responsible.

Vehicle

Any mechanically propelled vehicle in the custody or control of the Insured (including any attended trailer)

Special Conditions

- 1. The Company may reinstate, repair or replace the goods lost or damaged as the case may be instead of paying the amount of the loss or damage and may join with any other Insurers in so doing in cases where the goods are also insured elsewhere.
- 2. The Insured shall take due care
 - (a) in the selection and supervision of employees,
 - (b) in the maintenance of vehicle
 - (c) in the safeguarding of the goods insured by proper packing, addressing, loading, unloading and handling.
 - (d) to maintain use and keep in thorough working order all the protections on the Vehicle.

SECTION 8 BUILDINGS

Definition

Buildings at the premises being brick stone or concrete built and roofed with slates, tiles, concrete, asphalt, metal or sheets or slabs composed entirely of incombustible mineral ingredients (with the exception of small outbuildings) including

- (a) landlords' fixtures and fittings, boundary and garden walls, gates and posts and
- (b) shop fronts (including glass therein) if not more specifically insured. (c) external blinds if not more specifically insured.

Schedule of Cover

The Company will indemnify the Insured in respect of loss or destruction of or damage to the Buildings at the Premises described in the Schedule caused by any of the following perils:-

- 1. Fire, lightning, explosion, earthquake.
- 2. Aircraft and other aerial devices or articles dropped therefrom.
- 3. Riot, civil commotion, strikes, labour disturbances or malicious persons
- 4. Storm, tempest or flood but excluding:-
 - (a) loss or damage resulting from frost, subsidence or landslip,
 - (b) loss or damage to fences, gates and posts,
 - (c) loss or damage occurring whilst the Premises are vacant,
 - (d) loss or damage to external blinds.
- 5. Escape of water and/or oil from any fixed water or heating installation excluding:-
 - (a) loss or damage occurring whilst the premises are vacant,
- 6. Impact by any vehicle or animal
- 7. Breakage or collapse of television and radio aerials, aerial fittings and masts.
- 8. Falling trees or parts thereof, excluding:-
 - (a) all loss or damage caused by or as a direct result of felling or lopping of trees for or on behalf of the Insured.
- 9. Theft involving entry to or exit from the Premises by forcible and violent means.

Extensions

The insurance by this Section extends to include:-

- 1. Pipes and Cables accidental damage to underground service pipes and cables at the Premises.
- 2. Fees Architect's and Surveyor's Fees necessarily and reasonably incurred in the reinstatement of the property insured consequent upon its destruction or damage but not for preparing any claim, it being understood-that the amount payable for such destruction or damage and cost of debris removal and fees shall not exceed in the aggregate the Sum Insured by each item.
- 3. Debris Removal costs and expenses necessarily incurred by the Insured with the consent of the Company in
 - (a) removing debris,
 - (b) dismantling and/or demolishing, (c) shoring or propping up of the portion or portions of the property destroyed or damaged by any of the perils.
- 4. Building Regulations such additional cost of reinstatement of the destroyed or damaged property hereby insured as may be incurred solely by reason of the necessity to comply with Building or other Regulations under or framed in pursuance of any Act of Parliament or with Bye-Laws of any Municipal or Local Authority provided that
- (a) the amount recoverable under this Extension shall not include:-
 - (i) the cost incurred in complying with any of the aforesaid Regulations or Bye-Laws,
 - (1) in respect of destruction or damage occurring prior to the granting of his Extension,
 - (2) in respect of destruction or damage not insured by this Section,
 - (3) under which notice has been served upon the Insured prior to the happening of the destruction or damage,
 - (4) in respect of undamaged property or undamaged portions of property,

- (ii) the additional cost that would have been required to make good the property damaged or destroyed to a condition equal to its condition when new had the necessity to comply with any of the aforesaid Regulations or Bye-Laws not arisen.
- (iii) the amount of any rate tax duty development or other charge or assessment arising out of capital appreciation which may be payable in respect of the property or by the owner thereof by reason of compliance with any of the aforesaid Regulations or Bye-Laws
- (b) the work or reinstatement must be commenced and carried out with reasonable despatch and in any case must be completed within twelve months after the destruction or damage or within such further time as the Company may (during the said twelve months) in writing allow and may be carried out wholly or partially upon another site (if the aforesaid Regulations or Bye-Laws so necessitate) subject to the liability of the Company under this Extension not Being thereby increased,
- (c) if the liability of the Company under this Section apart from this Extension shall be reduced by the application of any of the terms and conditions of the Policy then the liability of the Company under this Extension shall be reduced in like proportion.
- 5. Property Owner's Liability all sums for which the Insured becomes legally liable
 - (a) as owner of the Buildings but not as occupier to any person not employed by the Insured and not a member of his household for accidental bodily injury or accidental damage to property occurring during the currency of this policy,
 - (b) to any person in consequence of Section 3 of the Defective Premises Act 1972 for accidental bodily injury or accidental damage to property occurring during the currency of this policy as a result of defects in any premises previously owned/ leased and occupied by the Insured and disposed of since I January 1974 by the Insured but this insurance shall not be brought into contribution in any loss for which the Insured shall be entitled to receive compensation from any other source, but excluding any liability which attaches by virtue of an agreement but which would not have attached in the absence of such agreement.

Provided always that the liability of the Company for all claims made in respect of or arising out of one accident or series of accidents occurring in connection with or arising out of one event shall not exceed the sum of £2,000,000.

In addition the Company will indemnify the Insured in respect of all law costs awarded to any claimant or incurred in the defence of any claim that is contested by or with the consent of the Company.

Exceptions

This Section does not cover

- 1. Loss Destruction or Damage or the cost of removing debris arising from pollution or contamination
 - (a) By any event not insured by this Section
 - (b) To property not insured by this Section
- 2. Loss Destruction or Damage attributable solely to changes in the water table level.

Basis of Claims Settlement

In the event of the Company being liable for destruction of or damage to the Buildings insured by this Section the basis upon which the amount payable will be calculated shall be as follows:

- 1. where the Buildings are destroyed the rebuilding in a condition equal to but not better or more extensive than their condition when new,
- 2. where the Buildings are damaged the repair of the damage and the restoration of the damaged portion of the Buildings to a condition substantially the same as but not better or more extensive than their condition when new.

Provided that

(a) any work of rebuilding or restoration (which may be carried out upon another site and in any manner suitable to the requirements of the Insured subject to the Company's liability not being increased) must be commenced and carried out within a reasonable time,

- (b) when the Buildings are damaged or destroyed in part only the Company's liability shall not exceed the sum representing the cost which could have been paid if the Buildings had been wholly destroyed,
- (c) no payments shall be made until rebuilding or restoration costs have actually been incurred.

Memo 1

Where for any reason no payment can be made in accordance with Basis of Claims Settlement (I) or (2) above the basis of claims settlement will be the value of the Buildings at the time of the happening of their loss or destruction or the amount of such damage subject to proportionate reduction of the amount payable if at the time of destruction or damage the Sum Insured is less than the value of the Buildings.

Memo 2

Bankers interest and other interests notified in writing to the Company and stated in the Schedule to this Policy are held covered hereunder.

Company's Option

The Company may at their option reinstate or replace such buildings or any part.

Average

The Sum Insured on the Buildings of each Premises insured is declared to be separately subject to the following condition of average:

If in the event of loss or damage by an insured peril the Sum Insured shall be less than the cost of reinstating all the property insured to a condition equal to but not better or more extensive than its condition when new had such property been destroyed the Insured shall be considered as being his own insurer for the difference and shall bear a rateable share of the loss. The total amount recoverable in respect or loss or damage by an Insured Peril shall not exceed the Sum Insured.

Reinstatement of Sum Insured After Loss

In consideration of the Sums Insured not being reduced in the event of loss by any peril hereby insured against the Insured undertake to pay to the Company the appropriate additional premium from the date of loss to the following renewal date.

SECTION 9 ALL RISKS

Schedule of Cover

The Company will indemnify the Insured in respect of loss or damage to the Property detailed under Section 9 of the Schedule forming part of this Policy from any cause occurring in anywhere in United Kingdom.

Exceptions

The Company shall not be liable in respect of

- (a) Mechanical or electrical breakdown,
- (b) Loss or damage due to
 - (i) wear and tear or gradual deterioration moth or vermin or climatic conditions,
 - (ii) cracking scratching or breakage of records glass or other brittle material
 - (iii) any process of cleaning alteration maintenance or repair,
 - (iv) the use of bent foreign or spurious coins,

Basis of Claims Settlement

In the event of loss or damage to the insured property the Company will pay the full cost of repair or reinstatement to a condition equal to but not better or more extensive than its condition when new provided that such cost has been incurred.

Average

The Sums Insured by each item of Section 9 are declared to be separately subject to the following condition of average: -

If in the event of loss or damage the Sum Insured shall be less than the full value of the property insured the Insured shall be considered as being his own insurer for the difference and shall bear a rateable share of the loss. The total amount recoverable in respect of loss or damage shall not exceed the Sum Insured.

SECTION 10 DETERIORATION OF FROZEN FOODS

Schedule of Cover

The Company will indemnify the Insured against loss of or damage to frozen foods in the Unit(s) detailed in the Schedule by deterioration or putrefaction caused by:

- 1. rise or fall in temperature as a result of breakdown of refrigeration plant and non-operation (from any inherent cause) of any thermostatic or automatic controlling devices pertaining thereto,
- 2. action of refrigerant fumes which have escaped from the plant,
- 3. accidental failure of public electricity supply. Provided that
 - (a) the Insured shall have a maintenance contract or a maker's guarantee or warranty in force during the whole currency of this Policy for each item unless it is a sealed unit.
 - (b) the unit is not more than 10 years old.

Exceptions

The Company shall not be liable in respect of

- 1. goods held in trust or on commission,
- 2. loss arising from neglect, misuse or abuse of the item, accidental switching off of power supply, pulled out power cord plug or blown fuse resulting in non-operation of the item,
- 3. loss arising as a result of the deliberate withholding of power by the supplying authority or its employees (including power cuts, reductions in power supply, strikes and labour disturbances and non-payment of accounts for power supplied to the Premises in which the item is situated),
- 4. any consequential loss of whatsoever nature.

Average

Each item of this Section is separately subject to the following condition:-

If the property covered hereby shall at the commencement of any destruction or damage be collectively of greater value than such Sum Insured then the Insured shall be considered as being his own insurer for the difference and shall bear a rateable share of the loss accordingly.

SECTION 11 FAILURE OF EXTRACTOR UNIT

Schedule of Cover

The Company will indemnify the Insured in respect of loss of Trading Profit arising solely from the enforced closure of the Premises defined in the Schedule due to the sudden and unforeseen mechanical breakdown of the extractor unit operating within the Premises. The indemnity provided by this Section shall be limited to a maximum period of not more than 48 consecutive hours.

It is a condition precedent to the liability of the Company that the extractor unit shall have in force a manufacturer's guarantee or warranty or a maintenance and service agreement with a competent engineer.

Indemnity under this Section shall be limited to a maximum of £250 in respect of anyone period of closure and shall be limited to a maximum of £1 000 in anyone period of insurance of not less than 12 months.

Exceptions

- 1. Any period of enforced closure of less than 2 consecutive hours.
- 2. Loss caused by
 - (a) any failure of the extractor unit caused by the deliberate act of any Public Utility,
 - (b) any failure due to the negligence or the deliberate act of the Insured,
 - (c) wear and tear or gradual deterioration of the extractor unit.

Basis of Claims Settlement

In the event of the enforced closure of the Premises the Insured will be required to prove the loss of Trading Profit that he has suffered by such closure by comparison with the average of the takings of a similar period of not more than two consecutive days in the 30 days immediately preceding the closure which is the subject of the loss. Any Savings arising due to the closure shall be determined and deducted from such loss.

SECTION 12 PERSONAL ACCIDENT/SICKNESS

Definitions

LOSS OF EYE shall mean total and irrecoverable loss of all sight.

LOSS OF LIMB shall mean total and permanent loss of use of the entire hand arm foot or leg.

TEMPORARY TOTAL DISABLEMENT shall mean temporary and complete inability to attend to any part whatsoever of the Insured Persons occupation.

Schedule of Cover

In the event of any Insured Person named or described in the Appendix to this Section engaging in the profession or occupation as specified in the said Appendix and no other for the purposes of this insurance sustaining bodily injury resulting solely and directly from accident caused by external violent and visible means and such bodily injury shall directly and independently of any other cause result in death loss or disablement as defined herein, the Company agree to pay to the Insured Person or to his legal personal representatives the benefits as provided in the Appendix.

If cover is granted under Item 5 of the Scale of Benefits below this Policy extends to include Sickness as defined.

Scale of Benefits

Benefits are as detailed below and the benefits for each Insured Person is detailed in the Appendix Personal Accident

	Each Unit
Item I death from accidental means	£5,000
Item 2 loss of one or more limbs and/or loss or one or both eyes	£5,000
Item 3 permanent total disablement other than loss of limb(s)	£5,000
Item 4 temporary total disablement up to 104 weeks	£50 per week
Item 5 temporary total disablement caused by sickness up to a maximum of 52 weeks but excluding the first seven days of any sickness	£50 per week

Provided that

- 1. benefit shall not be payable
 - (a) under items I, 2 or 4 unless death loss or disablement occurs within six calendar months of the date of the accident
 - (b) under item 3 except on proof to the satisfaction of the Company that permanent and absolute disablement from engaging in or giving attention to any and every kind of profession business or gainful occupation has continued throughout a period of 104 weeks from the date of the accident and will continue for the remainder of the Insured Person's life,
 - (c) under item 4 for more than 104 weeks in respect of anyone Insured Person for anyone accident or series of accidents occurring in anyone period of insurance.
 - (d) under more than one of the items in respect of anyone Insured Person for the same accident except under items 3 and 4,
- 2. payment of a claim under item 4 shall be made at the termination of the disablement and all sums paid under such items in respect of anyone Insured Person shall be deducted from any sum becoming payable under items I or 2 in respect of such Person for the same accident the Company being liable only for the balance. In the event of disablement lasting for more than 8 consecutive weeks the Insured may request the Company to make an interim payment of such benefit and the Company undertake to consider all such requests sympathetically.

- 3. upon payment of a claim under items I to 3 all further liability of the Company hereunder shall cease in respect of the Insured Person for whom such payment is made.
- 4. payment of a claim under Item 5 shall be made only at the termination of the disablement due to sickness. In the event of disablement from such sickness lasting for more than 8 consecutive weeks the Insured may request the Company to make an interim payment of such benefit and the Company undertakes to consider sympathetically such requests.

Exceptions

This Section does not cover bodily injury and/or sickness whether fatal or non-fatal directly or indirectly caused by or arising or resulting from or traceable to

- 1. Intentional self-injury suicide or attempted suicide.
- 2. The Insured Person being under the influence of or being affected by intoxicating liquor a drugs venereal disease or insanity.
- 3. The Insured Person engaging in flying or air travel of any kind (other than as passenger in any fully licensed passenger carrying aircraft but not as a member of the crew and not for the purpose of undertaking any trade or technical operation therein) polo steeple chasing motor cycling (whether as driver or passenger) professional sport of any kind mountaineering necessitating the use of ropes or guides winter sports riding or driving in any kind of race speed or duration test or practice thereof or the occupational use of power-driven wood-working machinery.
- 4. Child birth or pregnancy in the case of women.
- 5. Any pre-existing disease physical defect or infirmity other than any such conditions which has been advised to the Company and the existing of which has been noted and acknowledged by them in writing.

Special Conditions

- 1. The Insured shall give immediate notice in writing to the Company of
 - (a) any change in the business of the Insured,
 - (b) any change in the profession occupation pursuits or residence of an Insured Person,
 - (c) any disease physical defect or infirmity by which an Insured Person has become affected.
- 2. The Company shall not be bound to notice or be affected by any notice of any trust charge or alienation relating to this Section but the receipt of the Insured or his legal personal representatives shall in any case effectually discharge the Company.
- 3. The insurance granted by this Section in respect of an Insured Person will terminate at the end of the period of insurance in which such Insured Person attains the age of 70 years in respect of Items I 4 of the Schedule of Benefit but will terminate at the end of the period of insurance in which such Insured Person attains the age of 65 in respect of Item 5 of the Schedule of Benefit.
- 4. The Company shall not be liable under this Section of the policy if the insured holds any other accident policy with the Company in respect of the same accident unless the Company shall have expressly agreed thereto.
- 5. General Condition (7) sets out the obligations upon the Insured to make a complete and accurate presentation of the risk, and the Company's rights and remedies in the event of a breach of this duty. The Company hereby agrees that in the event that such a breach arises solely from misrepresentation by or on behalf of an Insured Person in connection with this Section, that the rights and remedies of the Company shall only apply in respect of the cover for that Insured Person, and the remainder of the policy will be unaffected.

SECTION 13 LOSS OF LICENCE

The Company will in the event of the Licence granted in respect of the premises for the sale—by retail of excisable liquors (the Licence) becoming suspended or forfeited under the provision of the appropriate legislation governing such licences or refused renewal after due application for such renewal to the appropriate authority at any time during the period of insurance such suspension or forfeiture or refused renewal being occasioned by reasons beyond the control of the Insured pay or make good to the Insured all loss that the Insured may sustain in respect of

- (a) the depreciation in value of the interest of the Insured in the premises and/or the business carried on therein by the suspension or forfeiture of or refusal to renew the licence to an amount not exceeding the sum insured.
- (b) the costs and expenses incurred by the Insured with the written consent of the Company in connection with any appeal against the suspension or forfeiture of or refusal to renew the licence.

Provided always that if the Insured shall be entitled to obtain the payment of compensation under the provisions of any Act of Parliament in respect of the refusal to renew the licence, no claim shall arise under this section.

Exception

This section does not cover the refused renewal suspension or forfeiture of the Licence arising directly or indirectly from any scheme of town or country planning, improvement or redevelopment compulsory purchase or surrender reduction or redistribution of licences in connection with postwar reconstruction or from any alteration of the law affecting the grant surrender refusal to renew suspension or forfeiture of licences.

Special Conditions

- 1. The Insured shall on becoming aware of any
 - (a) complaint against the premises or the control thereof
 - (b) proceedings against or conviction of the Licenceholder, Manager, Tenant or Occupier of the premises for any breach of the Licensing law or any matter whatsoever whereby the character or reputation of the person concerned in affected or called in question with respect to his honesty moral standing or sobriety.
 - (c) change in the tenancy or management of the premises
 - (d) transfer or proposed transfer of the licence
 - (e) alteration to the purpose for which the premises are used
 - (f) objection to renewal or other circumstances which may endanger the licence or the renewal thereof immediately give notice thereof in writing to the Company and supply additional information and give such assistance as the Company may reasonably require

Definition

LICENCE

The licence granted in respect of the Premises for the retail sale of excisable liquors.

Endorsements

Only operative if indicated in the Schedule.

CCI DUCTING CONDITION

It is a condition precedent to the liability of the Company that:

- 1. All filters accessible surfaces of exhaust hoods ducting and flues be inspected at regular intervals and all greasy deposits and grease traps be cleared out at least once each week
- 2. At least once every 12 months the ducting, filters, flues and exhaust hoods shall be thoroughly cleaned and serviced by a professional maintenance company and a service record maintained for inspection by the Company as required

- 3. There be kept in the kitchen area for the extinction of fire and maintained in efficient working order:
 - (a) a Fire Blanket
 - (b) a suitable portable fire extinguisher

CC2 FRYING RANGE CONDITION

It is a condition precedent to the liability of the Company that:

- 1. The frying range in the premises together with the flue pip e (if any) connected to it be securely fixed and well clear of and/or protected from contact with woodwork or other combustible materials
- 2. The sump and grease traps belonging to the frying range be cleared out at least once each week and a service record maintained for inspection by the Company as required
- 3. At least once every 12 months the range and all ancillary filters grease traps canopies hoods extraction ducts including ducting integral to the range through to the sump/drip tray extractor motor and extractor motor impeller and housing be serviced by a competent service engineer who in the case of gas fired ranges must be undertaken by an installer registered with The Gas Safe Register and for electrically powered ranges must be undertaken by a contractor approved by The National Inspection Council for electrical installation contracting (NICEIC)

A Service record be maintained for inspection by the company as required

- 4. The Frying Range must be fitted with a flame failure device which will cut off the gas supply should the pilot light be extinguished
- 5. There be kept near the frying range for the extinction of fires and maintained in efficient working order:
 - (a) a Fire Blanket
 - (b) a portable fire extinguisher suitable for the extinguishing of fires
- 6. Metal receptacles with metal lids be used to store waste and batter scraps before disposal and that such receptacles be removed from the shop at the end of each frying session and placed in the garden or yard to the building.
- 7. The equipment shall be fitted with an automatic thermostat which will prevent the temperature of fat or oil exceeding 205 degrees Celsius (401 degrees Fahrenheit)
- 8. When draining or filtering of oil from the frying range whilst power by gas or electricity is on the range be never left unattended.
- 9. The deep fat frying range is fitted with metal lids or shutters for immediate use in the event of fire

CC3 INTRUDER ALARM CONDITION

DEFINITIONS

INTRUDER ALARM SYSTEM: The component parts including the means of communication used to transmit signals.

ALARMED PREMISES: The Premises or those portions of the Premises protected by the Intruder Alarm System.

RESPONSIBLE PERSON: The Insured or any person authorised by the Insured to be responsible for the security of the Premises.

KEYHOLDER: The Insured or any person or keyholding company authorised by the Insured who is available at all times to accept notification of faults or alarm signals relating to the Intruder Alarm System, attend, and allow access to the Premises.

It is a condition precedent to liability (under this Policy) in respect of loss or damage following entry or attempted entry to or exit from the premises by forcible and violent means that:

- 1. The Premises are protected by an Intruder Alarm System installed as agreed with the Insurer.
- 2. The Intruder Alarm System shall be maintained in full and efficient working order under a contract to provide both corrective and preventive maintenance with the installing company or such other company, as agreed with the Insurer.

- 3. No alteration to or substitution of any part of the Intruder Alarm System or the maintenance contract be made without the written agreement of the Insurer.
- 4. The Alarmed Premises shall not be left without at least one Responsible Person therein without the agreement of the Insurer:
 - (i) unless the Intruder Alarm System is set in its entirety with the means of communication used to transmit signals in full operation
 - (ii) if the Police Authority have withdrawn their response to alarm calls.
- 5. All keys to the Intruder Alarm System are removed from the Premises when they are left unattended.
- 6. The Insured maintains secrecy of codes for the operation of the Intruder Alarm System and no details of same are left on the Premises.
- 7. The Insured shall appoint at least two Keyholders and lodge written details (which must be kept up to date) with the alarm company and Police Authorities.
- 8. In the event of notification of any activation of the Intruder Alarm System or interruption of the means of communication during any period that the Intruder Alarm System is set, a Keyholder shall attend the Premises as soon as reasonably possible and shall not leave them without at least one Responsible Person therein until the provisions of paragraph (4) have been complied with unless specifically agreed by the Insurer in writing.
- 9. In the event of the Insured receiving any notification from:
 - (a) the Police Authority that response to alarm signals/calls from the Intruder Alarm System may be restricted or withdrawn
 - (b) a Local Authority or Magistrate imposing any requirement for abatement of a nuisance.
 - (c) the installing company or other such company as agreed by the Insurer that the Intruder Alarm System cannot be returned to, or maintained in full working order the Insured shall advise the Insurer as soon as possible and in any event not later than 10a.m. on the Insurer's next working day and comply with any subsequent requirements stipulated by the Insurer.

CC4 WASTE CONDITION

It is a condition precedent to the liability of the Company that all oily or greasy waste and. cloths be kept in metal receptacles and removed outside every night and that all sawdust, shavings and other refuse be removed every night from the building or buildings in which woodworking takes place and from all buildings communicating therewith.

CC5 MONEY IN TRANSIT CONDITION

It is a condition precedent to liability that whenever the amount of money (other than money described in item 2 of the Limits of Liability) in transit exceeds the amount shown below the money be accompanied by not less than the number of employees stated.

Amount of Money in Transit exceeding	Minimum No. of Employees
£2,000	Two
£5,000	Three
£10,000	Money to be carried by a professional cash carrier

CC6 CONTENT ACCIDENTAL DAMAGE EXTENSION

The following amendments are made to Section I - Contents

- Paragraph one of Schedule of Cover is amended to read
 The Company will indemnify the Insured in respect of loss or destruction of or damage to the insured contents at the Premises by any cause which is not excepted
- 2. The following Exceptions are added
 - 1). wear or tear or any other gradually operating cause
 - 2). mechanical or electrical breakdown or derangement

- 3). damage to bulbs valves or transistors unless caused by fire theft or impact
- 4). moth vermin insects or fungal attack corrosion rust wet or dry rot shrinkage evaporation loss of weight dampness marking and scratching
- 5). any process of cleaning restoring altering or repairing
- 6). delay or loss of market
- 7). loss or destruction of or damage to foodstuffs by rise or fall in temperature
- 8). loss destruction or damage to glass and sanitaryware
- 9). accidental erasure of Data or Computer Systems records
- 10). subsidence collapse landslip ground heave creeping normal settlement shrinkage cracking or expansion in buildings or foundations
- 11). faulty or defective design materials or workmanship inherent vice or latent defect
- 12). joint leakage failure or welds cracking fracturing collapse or overheating of boilers economisers superheaters pressure vessels or any range of steam and feed piping in connection therewith

CC7 BUILDINGS ACCIDENTAL DAMAGE EXTENSION

The following amendments are made to Section 8 - Buildings

- Paragraph one of Schedule of Cover is amended to read
 The Company will indemnify the Insured in respect of loss or destruction of or damage to the Buildings of the Premises in the Schedule by any cause which is not excepted
- 2. The Following Exceptions are added
- 3. wear and tear frost dampness dryness or any other gradually operating cause
- 4. vermin insects of fungal attack corrosion rust wet or dry rot shrinkage evaporation loss of weight dampness dryness marking and scratching
- 5. any process of cleaning restoring altering or repairing
- 6. loss destruction or damage to glass and sanitaryware
- 7. subsidence collapse landslip ground heave creeping normal settlement shrinkage cracking or expansion in buildings or foundations
- 8. the cost of maintenance or routine decoration
- 9. faulty or defective design materials or workmanship inherent vice or latent defect
- 10. joint leakage failure of welds cracking fracturing collapse or overheating of boilers economisers superheaters pressure vessels or any range of steam and feed piping in connection therewith

CC8 INCREASED EXCESS

Wherever The Insured is made to be responsible for the first part of any claim (Excess) Arising hereunder such Excess amount is increased to £250

CC9 INCREASED EXCESS (OVERALL)

Contrary to anything stated herein The Insured is made responsible for the first £250 of each and every claim arising hereunder.

CC10 NEW AND EXISTING PROTECTIONS CONDITION

It is condition precedent to liability of the Company under Section1 and 4 that the Insured shall have complied with such additional security measures as are required in consequence of our Security and Liability Surveyors visit to the Premises on the date shown in the Schedule and referred to within the appendix attached to the Schedule. Further that these and all existing protections installed to safeguard the property and the Premises or any self-contained portion of the Premises are maintained in full working order and that all such protections are used and put into operation at night and whenever the Premises are closed for business and at all other material times.

CC11 FLAT ROOFS

Contrary to anything stated herein it is a condition precedent to the liability of the Company that any flat felted roof portions of the insured Premises be inspected at least every two years by a qualified builder or property surveyor and any defects found be remedied immediately.

CC12 FLAT ROOF EXCESS

Except as may otherwise be stated herein the Insured shall be responsible for the first £500 (five hundred pounds) of each and every loss or damage to the buildings flat roof and not as otherwise stated.

CC13 UNOCCUPIED / PART UNOCCUPIED PREMISES

It is understood that in the event of a portion of the Insured Premises above ground floor being unoccupied during the period 1st November until the 31st March each year then the Insured shall be responsible for the first £500 of each and every claim due to water damage.

CC14 WOK AND FRYING APPARATUS ATTENDANCE

It is a Condition of this insurance that whenever a wok or other frying apparatus is being used for the heating of oil or during cooking that it be never left unattended by the operator unless it is removed from the heat or the gas heating is turned off

CC15 SUBSIDENCE

The Insured Perils by Section 8 are extended to include subsidence ground heave or landslip of the site on which the Building stands excluding

- (a) damage to such Building or any part thereof whilst in course of erection or undergoing demolition structural alteration or structural repair
- (b) damage to fences walls and gates unless the Buildings are damaged at the same time
- (c) damage resulting from bedding down of newly erected structures or the settlement or movement of made up ground or the compaction of infill
- (d) damage due to defective design or workmanship or the use of defective materials
- (e) the first £2,000 of any claim

It is further declared that you shall give us notice immediately on becoming aware of building demolition or excavation operations on any site adjoining the Premises and will pay such additional premium as we may require

It is a condition precedent to the liability of the Company that after making reasonable enquiry you have no knowledge of any actual or suspected subsidence ground heave or landslip affecting the Premises or the immediate vicinity thereof during the five years prior to the effective date of this Endorsement

CC16 THEFT COVER IN OUTBUILDINGS

Contrary to anything contained in Exception 5 to Section 1 - Contents this insurance extends to cover theft from outbuildings subject to any limit endorsed hereon and providing Minimum Standards of Security are complied with

CC17 SHUTTER CONDITION

It is a condition precedent to the liability of the Company that the Premises are protected by steel or aluminium roller shutters, secured in the closed position by:

- (a) an integral locking mechanism, or
- (b) a proprietary locking system fitted to guide or bottom rail, or
- (c) a five or more lever close shackle padlock and matching locking bar fitted in accordance with the manufacturer's instructions whenever the premises are closed for business.

CC18 INCREASED FLOOD EXCESS

Contrary to anything stated herein the Insured shall be responsible for the first £2,500 of each and every claim arising in respect of Loss or Damage caused by flooding

CC19 PRESSURE FRYERS

It is a condition precedent to the liability of the Company that:

All portable and freestanding pressure fryers that are capable of being serviced and maintained in use at the premises shall at least once during each period of insurance such that the period of time between the last service date and future services does not exceed 12 months be serviced and maintained in efficient working order in accordance with the manufacturers instructions.

The service checks to ensure that the thermostatic controls are operating effectively and that all weld-joints are secure. A service record is maintained for inspection by the Company as required.

CC20 SUBSIDENCE - CONTENTS

The Insured Perils by Section 1 are extended to include subsidence, heave or landslip of the land on which the Building stands excluding:

- (a) damage to such Contents whilst the Building is in course of erection or undergoing demolition structural alteration or structural repair.
- (b) damage to fences walls and gates unless the Buildings are damaged at the same time
- (c) damage resulting from bedding down of newly erected structure or the settlement or movement of made up ground or the compaction of infill
- (d) damage due to defective design or workmanship or the use of defective materials
- (e) damage caused by riverbank or coastal erosion
- (f) the first £1,000 of any claim

The Law Applicable to this contract

The parties to this contract have the right to choose the law that should apply. China Taiping Insurance (UK) Co. Ltd., propose to apply English Law' and in the absence of any written agreement to the contrary, English Law will apply.

ADDITIONAL SERVICES - CYBERSCOUT

Working in partnership with Cyberscout, your policy includes access to bespoke cyber protection support and relevant educational services to help you avoid becoming a victim of a cyber incident. The details of how to access this service can be found on your policy schedule.

CYBERSCOUT





CONTENTS GUIDE

- Cyber Landscape
 - 3 Services Overview
 - **Examples of Resolution Services** 5
- How to get our Help





60% of small businesses go out of business following an incident due to bad press and cost. (UPS

91% of organisations have suffered at least one business-disrupting cyber event in the past 24 months. 60% have experienced two or

more. (Ponemon Institute, 2019)

71% of all cyber assaults occur at businesses with less than 100 employees.

The average ransomware attack costs a company \$713,000 per incident

Ransomware damages will cost the world \$5 billion, up from \$325 million in 2015 – a 15X increase in just 2 years

It takes organizations an average of 191 days to identify data breaches (TekMonks)

While small to mid-sized businesses may not initially consider themselves to be a worthwhile target, the reality is that they are impacted as significantly as larger enterprises.

Like no other time in history, businesses of every size are facing serious cyber risks to their operations. From stolen laptops, misrouted emails, careless website updates, employee error, viruses and hackers and more, the consequences can have a crippling effect on an organisation. Common risks include:

- Malware
- **Phishing Schemes**
- Ransomware Employee Error
- **Electronic Funds Transfer Schemes**
- Telecommunications Services Theft
- Intellectual Property Loss



With our Cyber Services, you and your customers will receive valuable educational resources and tools that help you better understand your data risk and take steps to prepare for a cyber incident. If a data breach does occur, you and your customers will have access to a hotline to call for support in determining the extent of the incident, guidance on remediation and complete support for identifying and executing notifications to affected individuals in accordance with relevant breach laws and regulations.



https://chinataiping.breachresponse.com/ Our Education Portal for Businesses is an online portal where customers can learn how to prepare and protect against cyber incidents. Resources available include articles, best practices in data protection, business tips, and a risk assessment calculator. Consumer and third-party notification regulations are outlined in summary briefs, matrices and reference The education portal also features an incident response plan template. This template walks users through breach discovery and assessment, and internal and external communication protocols to establish a process for handling a breach to minimise impact.







- Proactive Cyber Queries & Concerns
- Cyber Crisis Management
- Evidentiary Support
- Notification Assistance
- Email, postal mail, webpage
- Forensic Cyber Incident Response
- Virtual Investigation
- Facilitate Ransomware Payment
- Engagement with third-party specialists
- Legal providers
- PR firms
- **IT Solutions**
- **Breach Victim Remediation**
- **Credit Monitoring**
- **Dark Web Monitoring**
- Post-Breach Call Centre Support
- Victim Services Fraud Call Centre



Examples of Resolution Services

The same	Type of Cyber Event	Example Scenario	Examples of Commercial Cyber Guidance Provided by our Resolution Center
	Privacy Breach Response	A retail company's network was breached and hackers took customer information from the server.	 Multilingual services available. Breach remediation services Notification guidance
	Liability	A community bank is breached and hackers stole social security numbers and bank account data from customer files. He sold the information to an internet site that used it to create false identities for criminals. The business incurred legal expenses and damages from lawsuits.	Breach remediation services Notification guidance Engagement with third-party specialists Evidentiary support Proactive mitigation services
•	Cyber Crime	A social engineering criminal called an employee posing as an IT support person and convinced him to divulge his password. He then used this information to access server and steal data including customer data and PII.	Breach remediation services Evidentiary Support
	System Data Restoration	A manufacturing company experienced a ransomware virus and all systems have been shut down.	Forensic evaluation and response

Please note that some resolutions may incur a charge if additional services are required e.g. expert technical support, legal support



Examples of Resolution Services continued...

Type of Cyber Event	Example Scenario	Examples of Commercial Cyber Guidance Provided by our Resolution Center
Extortion	A hacker stole the encryption key to a company's entire operation system and threatened to make all business and customer data public if they did not pay.	Engagement with third-party specialists Facilitate ransomware payment
Business Interruption (BI)	Due to an employee clicking a phishing link, a cloud software company's system is hacked forcing their platform to go down.	Forensic evaluation and response
Reputational Harm	A Distributed Denial of Service (DDOS) attack occurs and an online retail company website is overloaded with requests organized by a malicious party, causing the website to go down for 48 hours. The business experiences a significant loss of revenue.	 Engagement with third-party specialists Evidentiary Support



Please note that some resolutions may incur a charge if additional services are required e.g. expert technical support, legal support





中国太平 CHINA TAIPING



Access our services

- Call our 24/7/363 hotline on 08000608748 and talk to one of our specialists
- We can service the line from 3am-10am GMT in Mandarin Chinese
- Go online to access our dedicated educational portal: https://chinataiping.breachrespons e.com/



PRIVACY AND YOUR PERSONAL INFORMATION

China Taiping Insurance (UK) Co Ltd are the data controller (as defined by the UK Data Protection Act 2018 and all applicable laws which replace or amend it, including the General Data Protection Regulation) in respect of this contract of insurance. **We** may obtain, collect and process **your** personal information for the purposes of entering into and performing **our** insurance contract with **you**.

For full details of what data **we** collect about **you**, how **we** use it, who **we** share it with, how long **we** keep it and **your** rights relating to **your** personal data, please refer to **our** Privacy Notice which is available on **our** website at: https://uk.cntaiping.com/uk-privacy/

If **you** do not have access to the Internet, please write to **our** Data Protection Officer (at the address shown below) with **your** name and address and a copy will be sent to **you** in the post.

In summary, **we**, may, as part of **our** agreement with **you** under this contract, collect personal information about **you**, including:-

- Name, address, contact details, date of birth and cover required
- Financial information such as previous credit history, bank details
- Details of any previous insurance claims.
- Information for Employers' Liability Database records (if Employers' Liability insurance is included)

We may also collect sensitive personal information about **you**, and any additional people who **you** wish to be insured under the **policy**, including medical records to validate a claim should **you** be claiming for sickness or an accident.

We collect and process **your** personal information for the purpose of insurance and claims administration.

Telephone calls may be monitored and recorded and the recordings used for fraud prevention and detection, training and quality control purposes.

Your personal information may be shared with third parties which supply services to **us** or which process information on **our** behalf (for example, premium collection and claims validation, or for communication purposes related to **your** cover). **We** will ensure that they keep **your** information secure and do not use it for purposes other than those that **we** have specified in **our** Privacy Notice.

Some third parties that process **your** data on **our** behalf may do so outside of the European Economic Area ("EEA"). Where such transfers occur, **we** ensure that they do not occur without **our** prior written authority and that an appropriate transfer agreement is put in place to protect **your** personal information to an equivalent standard to that found in the EEA.

We will keep **your** personal information only for as long as **we** believe is necessary to fulfil the purposes for which the personal information was collected (including for the purpose of meeting any legal obligations).

We will share **your** information if **we** are required to by law. **We** may share **your** information with enforcement authorities if they ask us to, or with a third party in the context of actual or threatened legal proceedings, provided **we** can do so without breaching data protection laws.

If **you** have any concerns about how **your** personal data is being collected and processed, or wish to exercise any of **your** rights detailed in **our** <u>Privacy Notice</u>, please contact **our** Data Protection Officer at:-

China Taiping Insurance (UK) Co Limited;

2, Finch Lane, London EC3V 3NA

E-mail: dataprotectionofficer@uk.cntaiping.com

Tele: (0044) (0)20 7839 1888

London Office

2 Finch Lane, London EC3V 3NA Telephone: 020 7839 1888 Facsimile: 020 7621 1202

Manchester Office

Manchester One, 53 Portland Street, Manchester M1 3LD Telephone: 0161 236 2631 Facsimile: 0161 237 9171